MINUTES

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
COUNTY OF HENDERSON MONDAY, JUNE 6, 2011

The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting at 5:30 p.m. in
the Commissioner’s Meeting Room of the Henderson County Historic Courthouse on Main Street,
Hendersonville.

Those present were: Chairman Michael Edney, Vice-Chairman Tommy Thompson, Commissioner Bill
O’Connor, Commissioner Larry Young, Commissioner Charlie Messer, County Manager Steve Wyatt,
Attorney Russ Burrell, and Clerk to the Board Teresa Wilson. '

Also present were: Finance Director J. Carey McLelland, Planning Director Anthony Starr, Construction
Manager David Berry, Engineer Marcus Jones, Delinquent Tax Collector Lee King, Assessor/Tax
Collector Stan Duncan, Fire Marshal Rocky Hyder, Planners Autumn Radcliff and Parker Sloan,
Research/Budget Analyst Amy Brantley, Associate County Attorney Sarah Zambon, Soil & Water
Conservation District Director Jonathan Wallin, Registrar Nedra Moles, PIO Christy DeStefano, Code
Enforcement Director Toby Linville, Public Health Director Tom Bridges, Assistant Engineer Natalie
Berry, Building Services Director Tom Staufer, Environmental Program Coordinator Alexis Baker,
Transportation Planner Hope Bleecker, Environmental Health Supervisor Seth Swift, Veterans Services
Officer Mike Murdock, IT Director Becky Snyder, Erosion Control Technician Timothy Foxx, Captain
Greg Cochran, Lieutenant Vanessa Gilbert and Sheriff Rick Davis.

Absent was: Assistant County Manager Selena Coffey

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Edney called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was led by Daniel Torres of the Leaders in training 4-H
Chab.

INVOCATION
Reverend Joel Hafer of the St. James Episcopal Church gave the invocation.

RECOGNITION AND RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION FOR PFC SAMUEL KELLY
WATKINS

Veterans Services Officer Mike Murdock shared that on May 24, 2011, a Hendersonville native, Korean
War POW, PFC Samuel Kelly Watkins came home. The Commissioners have agreed to honor his
family. Mr. Murdock introduced Shuford Edmisten from the Henderson County Veterans Council and
asked him to speak in regards to PFC Watkins.

Shuford Edmisten stated it was an honor for him to speak for the Watkins family. He asked all Veterans
of the military to rise and be recognized. Mr. Edmisten provided a collage of pictures to the Board for
consideration by the Historical Society. He introduced the Watkins family; Martha Dell Hare, Grace
Watkins Pittman, Jack & Kelly Pittman and Bill Pittman and they were recognized.

PFC Watkins left Henderson County on December 25, 1950. He was involved in one of the
fiercest battles of the Korean War on Valentine’s Day, 1951. PFC Watkins stayed behind to help

APPROVED: July 20, 2011
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wounded and was captured himself. In 1993 the North Koreans turned over thirty-four (34) coffins to the
United Nations command. In the mid nineties, a non-profit organization, the Korean War project was
started to help bring prisoners of war and those that were killed in action in the Korean War home. DNA
was collected in January 2000 and it took JPAC ten (10) years to match all of the remains. Mr. Edmisten
read a letter addressed to the Board of Commissioners.

Chairman Edney read a Resolution honoring PFC Watkins.

Commissioner O’Connor made the motion that the Board adopts the resolution. Commissioner
Thompson seconded the motion. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

The resolution was presented to the family.

INFORMAL PUBLIC COMMENTS
1. Bob Ogden — Mr. Ogden thanked the Board for recognition of PFC Watkins. He was speaking on

behalf of the Heritage Museum Board Chair Judy Abrell. They were recommending the following
appointments at the next regular meeting; Drew Brannon, Jack Gable and Doris Eklund.

2. Jerry David — Mr. David requested that the Board not eliminate the Henderson County Erosion
Control Services. It is needed as the State is reducing their services.

3. Ken Cobb — Mr. Cobb works in Healthcare as an employee of Park Ridge Hospital. He was speaking
as a private citizen. In Michigan he served on the Hospital Board, He is only aware of one
Management proposal, that of UNC Healthcare Services. He suggested selling the hospital with a
value of Property and Equipment equal to $66 million. Henderson County would receive 50% which
reduce the debt service by 50%.

4. Sam Fontaine — Mr. Fontaine felt the lack of an Erosion Control Manager would be detrimental to
Henderson County.

5. Fielding Lucas — Mr. Lucas felt the closed session on today’s agenda should be in open session. He
suggested that the Board retain their responsibility.

6. Martha Sach — Ms. Sach felt the loss of the Erosion Contro! program would leave Henderson County
unprotected.

7. Eva Ritchey — Ms. Ritchey spoke in favor of the Environmental Advisory Committee. She also felt
the Erosion Control program should stay.

8. Jeri Petersen — Ms. Petersen stated that much had been done to preserve the natural resources. The
Erosion Control Department works to provide better protection. She is willing to pay higher taxes to
avoid cuts.

9. Theron Maybin — Mr. Maybin chairs the Agriculture Advisory Board. Henderson County is blessed
by crop of apples, vegetables, etc. Do not stop growth. Do not cut hours at the Green River and
Edneyville Libraries. He felt that volunteer could be used to keep the libraries open.

10. Judy Katz — Ms, Katz is with the League of Women Voters. They ask that the Erosion
Control Manager not be removed.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Public Hearing on Close Out CDBG Water / Sewer Connection Grant (#09-C-2029)

Commissioner Messer made the motion that the Board go into public hearing with regard to the Close
Out CDBG Water / Sewer Connection Grant (#09-C-209). All voted in favor and the motion carried,
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Planner Parker Sloan stated the NC Department of Commerce granted $75,000 in Community
Development Block Grant (CDBG) Funds for the Henderson County Water/ Sewer Connection Grant
(09-C-2029). Eligible home owners were low and moderate income and located adjacent to service lines.
The grant funds paid for tap fees and connections of the homes. Assisted houscholds were selected on a
first to apply first to qualify basis. The County marketed this program heavily and made significant efforts
to secure qualified applicants. As a result tap fees were paid on behalf of 10 qualified home owners and
the units were connected to both the City of Hendersonville and the Cane Creek sewer systems. In
addition, the septic systems were closed in accordance with the Henderson County Public Health
Department standards. CDBG regulations require a public hearing to close out the grant. No County
matching funds were required for this project.

PUBLIC INPUT
There was none.

Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board go out of public hearing. All voted in favor and the
motion carried,

Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board directs County staff to take the necessary steps fo
close out the CDBG Connection Grant (#09-C-2029). All voted in favor and the motion carried

Public Hearing on Economic Incentives Grant Request — Project Willow
Commissioner O’Connor made the motion that the Board go into public hearing with regard to an
Economic Incentives Grant Request for Project Willow. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

A public hearing has been scheduled on 6 June 2011 at 5:30 p.m. in the above matter.

Andrew Tate, President and CEO of the Henderson County Partnership for Economic Development stated
the company, identified to this point as “Project Willow Company”, is a manufacturing concern located
inside the United States contemplating the expansion of Henderson County operations. The company is
Wirtz Wire EDM, LLC, and Patrick and Ann Wirtz were present.

Under the project as proposed, the public benefit to be derived from the capital project is a total taxable
capital investment by the Project Willow Company of at least $420,000.00 in personal property
(equipment), and construction on real property where the value of the construction work is $200,000.00.
The project would result in the creation of from eight to eleven new employees at a pay rate of $13.81 per
hour plus health and dental insurance and other benefits. The contemplated incentives would last for a
period of five years. The first year’s contemplated incentive, if granted, would be $2,007.99, based on the
new investment, the number of new employees, and the Board’s incentives guidelines,

Attorney Russ Burrell explained the guidelines and incentives. The first year would be $2,007.99 and
subsequent years, depending upon the tax appraisal of the property, would decline as the value of the
personal property goes down. It is recommended and appropriate for the Board to consider granting
incentives for a period of 5 years given the level of investment. This company has been a Henderson
County employer for a significant period of time.

Patrick Wirtz, owner, explained that the company specializes in electric discharge machines.

PUBLIC INPUT
There was none.
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Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board go out of public hearing. All voted in favor and the
motion carried.

Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board grants economic incentives to this company
pursuant to our economic development guidelines, and direct the County Attorney to prepare and present

a proposed contract to all concerned for later approval by this Board. All voted in favor and the motion
carried.

For the record, Chairman Edney stated that his father has the real property listed that this purchase may
result in and no benefit will come to him.

Public Hearing on Economic Incentives Grant Request — Project Milton
Commissioner O’Connor made the motion that the Board go into public hearing with regard to an
Economic Incentives Grant Request for Project Milton. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

A public hearing has been scheduled on 6 June 2011 at 5:30 p.m. in the above matter.

Andrew Tate, President and CEO of the Henderson County Partnership for Economic Development stated
the company, identified to this point as “Project Milton Company”, is a manufacturing concern located
inside the United States contemplating the expansion of Henderson County operations. Project Milton is
Kiln Drying Systems located in Etowah Industrial Park.

Under the project as proposed, the public benefit to be derived from the capital project is a total taxable
capital investment by the Project Milton Company of at least $360,000.00 in personal property
{equipment), and construction on real property where the value of the construction work is $1,025,000.00.
The project would result in the creation of nineteen new employees at an average pay rate in excess of
$40,000 per year, plus health and dental insurance and other benefits. The contemplated incentives would
last for a period of six years. The first year’s contemplated incentive, if granted, would be $4,479.00,
based on the new investment, the number of new employees, and the Board’s incentives guidelines.

Charles Minott and Rob Giraldi were both present. Mr. Minott stated that KDS started in 1992 and
designs, sells, builds and installs lumber drying equipment.

Attorney Russ Burrell stated the incentive grant would be for a term of 6 years with the first year of
incentives of $4, 479.00 with subsequent depreciation based on the amount of personal property.

PUBLIC INPUT
There was none.

Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board go out of public hearing. All voted in favor and the
motion carried.

Commissioner Young made the motion that the Board grants economic incentives to this company
pursuani to our economic development guidelines, and direct the County Attorney to prepare and present
a proposed contract to all concerned for later approval by this Board. All voted in_favor and the motion
carried.

Public Hearing on proposed Fare Increase and Service Hour Reduction for Apple Country Transit
Commissioner Messer made the motion that the Board go into public hearing with regard to the proposed
Fare Increase and Service Hour Reduction for Apple Country Transit. All voted in favor and the motion
carried.
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Anthony Starr stated staff requests that the Board of Commissioners consider proposed changes to Apple
Country Transit Services. The recommended actions offset increasing operational costs (associated with
the recently approved five year operations and maintenance contract with WCCA) and meet the 7.5%
budget reduction directed by the Board. A service reduction in combination with a fare increase will
result in necessary local share cost savings.

Staff proposes a fare increase ($1.25 from the current rate of $0.75 cents) that will yield additional annual
farebox revenue of approximately $8,195. Staff recommends elimination of the last hour of service
(between the hours of 5:30 p.m. and 6:30 p.m.) for all three scheduled routes, The proposed service
reduction would result in a gross savings of $40,545 from the original FY 12 contract amount of $553,435.
Implementing both of the recommended actions would result in a net local cost savings of $17,376.

Based on previous local experience and national estimating methods, the proposed changes could
temporarily decrease the number of annual one-way trips from FY 10 ridership of 93,510 to approximately
69,000. However, ridership normally returns to previous levels after a short time with some potential to
increase within several months after implementing the change.

Federal law requires local governments to hold a public hearing prior to acting on fare increases or
decreases in transit service. The proposed service adjustments comply with Federal Transit
Administration Regulations.

Historical Information about Apple Country Transit

* Fixed-route service began in 2004 under the operation of Western Carolina Community Action
(WCCA)

* 2000 Census designated most of the service area as “urbanized”

*  Federal regulations required County to operate the transit system as a result of the 2000 Census
designation

* Henderson County assumed control of the urban transit system on July 1, 2006 with WCCA as
the awarded contracted service provider

*  Current five-year contract expires June 30, 2011

*  Federal regulation requires new procurement process every five years

* Board approved WCCA as the service provider with new contract starting July 1, 2011 (3-year
contract with two 1-year extensions possible)

Three (3) fixed routes operated under contract with WCCA

Service runs Monday through Friday, 6:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.

Routes serve most of Hendersonville area, Downtown Hendersonville, Upward Rd area, Four
Seasons Blvd area (to Walmart), Mtn. Home (Industrial Park), Naples (Park Ridge Health),
Fletcher, & Asheville Airport

Blue Route connects with Asheville Transit System at Airport

Each route runs once per hour

More than 80% of the ridership is made up of working adults ages 40 to 55

Most riders use the service as their sole means of travel to employment

Y VY

YVVVY
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Projected Effects for Transit

* Base fare increases 67% from $0.75 to $1.25, with other fare increases
* Service on all three routes ends one hour earlier
*  Current schedule is 6:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.
* New schedule would be 6:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m.
*  Using nationally recognized methodology, a 26% reduction in ridership is projected for the first
year
* Ridership will recover after initial drop

PUBLIC INPUT

1.

10.

1.

12.

13.

Mary Dunbar — Ms. Dunbar did not want to sce the hours cut or prices increased. The fare was a
hardship for many folks now and many depended on the hours to get to work and back home. She
felt the bus stops needed upgrading.

Barbara Marie Wilson — Ms. Wilson uses the bus for transportation to and from work. Many of her
friends can’t afford it now.

Judy Jones — Ms. Jones® daughter uses the bus and the rate does not need to be increased and the
hours need to stay the same.

Tim Blaze — Mr. Blaze is not dependent of the bus, but it is a convenience. It is popular and needed
by the community. The suggested increase is too high.

Richard Sullivan — Mr. Sullivan is a driver of the Blue Route. His customers are adamant about
leaving the last hour alone. He suggested looking at an increase of $.25 rather than $.50 for cash fare,
$15 rather than $20 for the One Trip Pass Book, and $20 for the Monthly Pass rather than $30.
Raymond Watson — Mr. Watson was concerned about the elderly; most of them are not capable of
walking even short distanices. The buses leak and need to be repaired.

Michael McGee Jr. — Mr. McGee has utilized the bus for the last year and a half to get to Bon Worth.
He needs the extra hour for grocery shopping.

Stanley Smith — Mr. Smith needs the extra hour to get home from work. He is okay with the increase.
Jennifer Henderson -- Ms. Henderson works at Blue Ridge Community Health. Many of their clients
are at poverty level and have limited access to healthcare.

Dawn Osteen — Ms. Osteen cleans houses for a living. She is on the bus up to 6 times per day and
needs the extra hour. The rate increase is okay but it would make more sense to put it at a $1 so that
no change would have to be made. She asked that the price not be doubled.

Tonya Blackford — Ms, Blackford felt that many families do not have transportation and the bus is
needed for transportation to and from work. The change in schedule is bad but the increase is okay.
Rodney Wesson — Mr. Wesson stated that our citizens are putting back into the system by using the
bus to get to work and for shopping. They need this system to remain with the fairs low and the hours
available,

Phillip Ellisondo -- Mr. Ellisondo stated that cutting hours would be detrimental to the citizens using
the system.

Commissioner O'Connor made the motion that the Board go out of public hearing. All voted in favor and
the motion carried,

Commissioner Messer made the motion that the board does not approve the transit fare increases and
service reductions as presented. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

BREAK
A brief break was taken.
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Chairman Edney called the meeting back to order.

DISCUSSION/ADJUSTMENT OF AGENDA
Commissioner Messer made the motion to adopt the Agenda as presented. All voted in favor and the
motion carried.

CONSENT AGENDA

Commissioner Young made the motion to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented. All voted in favor and
the motion carried.

CONSENT AGENDA consisted of the following:

Minutes

Draft minutes were presented for board review and approval of the following meeting(s):
May 18, 2011 — Regularly Scheduled Meeting
May 24, 2011 — Special Called Meeting

Tax Collector’s Report
Deputy Tax Collector Carol McCraw had presented the Tax Collector’s Report to the Commissioners
dated May 27, 2011 for information only. No action was required

Financial Report/Cash Balance Report — April 2011
Provided for the Board’s review and approval were the April 2011 County Financial Report and Cash
Balance Report.

The following are explanations for departments/programs with higher budget to actual percentages for the
month of April:

*  Dues/Non-profit Contributions — all budgeted quarterly non-profit contribution payments completed
for the fiscal year

* Rescue Squad — pending budget amendment to cover fuel and vehicle maintenance costs charged

* Economic Development — all budgeted quarterly non-profit and economic development incentive
payments completed for the fiscal year

*  Mental Health — Maintenance of Effort (MOE) funding completed for the fiscal year

*  Tuberculosis, Risk Reduction and DSS SmartStart Programs — 100 percent grant funded programs.
The Tuberculosis and Risk Reduction Programs have pending budget amendments due to additional
funding.

The YTD deficit in the Capital Reserve Fund is due to the approved transfer of fund balance to the
Capital Projects Fund to be used for the Tuxedo Mill Demolition and the Recreation Parks
Repair/Renovation Projects.

The YTD deficit in the CDBG — Scattered Site Housing Grant Fund and the Mud Creek Grant Project
Fund is due to the timing difference between the expenditure of grant funds and subsequent
reimbursement from the state.

The YTD deficit in the Solid Waste Landfill Fund is due to a decline in solid waste user fees collected
through April along with fund balance being appropriated in the current fiscal year for solid waste capital
improvement plan expenditures incurred.
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Motion:

I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the April 2011 County Financial Report and
Cash Balance Report as presented.

Henderson County Public Schools Financial Reports — April 2011
The Hendersen County Public Schools April 2011 Financial Reports were provided for the Board’s
information.

Motion:

I move the Board of Commissioners approves the Henderson County Public Schools April 2011
Financial Reports as presented.

Western Highlands Area Authority — Quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) for the quarter
ended March 31, 2011

G.S. 122C-117(c) requires the staff of the local area mental health authority to provide the County
Finance Officer with the quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) within 30 days of the end of the
quarter. ‘The County Finance Officer is then required to provide the FMR to the Board of Commissioners
at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the board. The FMR for Western Highlands Area Authority
was received by the County Finance Officer on May 11, 2011.

Motion:

I move that the Board of Commissioners approves the Western Highlands Area Authority Fiscal
Monitoring Report for the quarter ended March 31, 2011

Release of Funds from the Automation, enhancement and Preservation Fund for the purchase of a
new Indexing an Point-of-Sale System and accompanying hardware for the Register of Deeds Office
The Register of Deeds is requesting $109,632 be released from the Automation, Enhancement and
Preservation Fund for the purchase of Software and Hardware for the Indexing and Point-of-Sale system
to be implemented in the Register of Deeds Office. The breakdown for the request is:

$ 63,000.00 - Software/Licensing

$ 27,600.00 - tst year Maintenance/Support
$ 1,559.75 - printers (label and receipt)

$ 8,563.35 - Server

$ 8,411.65 - Back-Up System

$ 496.93 - Windows Server Software

$ 109,632.00 - Total Request

Motion:
I move the Board release §109,632 from the Automation, Enhancement and Preservation Fund fo
allow the Register of Deeds to purchase the Sofiware and Hardware for a new Indexing and
Point-of-Sale system.

New Ambulance Financing

A request was made and approved by the Commissioners at the regularly scheduled May 2, 2011 Board
meeting to purchase two (2} new ambulances to replace two being leased and due to expire at the end of
the current fiscal year. The purchase of the new ambulances is to be financed through a bank installment
financing contract at a fixed interest rate with annual payments over a 4-year term.
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Staft requested proposals from financial institutions to finance the purchase of the two (2) new
ambulances at a total cost not to exeedd $244,460. The results of the financing proposals that were
received from five (5) financial institutions were provided for Board review in the agenda packet.

BB&T Governmental Finance has been certified as the lowest responsive proposal to finance the new
ambulances over a 4-year ferm at a tax-exempt interest rate of 1.79 percent. The first annual payment of
$63,874.15 will be due in June 2012 and is included in the proposed Emergency Medical Services budget
for FY2012. '

Motion:
I move that the Board of Commissioners approves the resolution provided accepting the proposal
Jrom BB&T Governmental Finance to finance the new ambulances and authorizing the Chairman
and Staff to execute and deliver the required financing documents.

Resolution — To authorize the Chairman to execute documents pertaining to the Workforce
Investment Act

On April 6, 2011 the Buncombe County Manager alerted Henderson County of its plans to transition the
Administrative Entity for Mountain Area Workforce Development from Buncombe County Government
to Land-of-Sky Regional Council.

The reasons for this proposed change are as follows:

* In sixty (60%)percent of Workforce Investment Services in North Carolina the Regional Council
of Government (COG) serves as the Administrative Entity.

» Land-of-Sky serves as the COG for the identical four counties as the shared designated local area
Workforce Investment Service Area (Madison, Buncombe, Henderson, and Transylvania).

* Buncombe County absorbs significant cost related to serving as the Administrative Entity. These
costs will exceed $438,000 in FY 10. These costs are absorbed without any indirect cost
allocation or cost sharing from the other counties served.

+  The transition to Land-of-Sky will not reduce services or negatively impact service delivery.

*  The services will continue to be delivered at the same sites thus the transition should be seamless
to the public served.

Motion:
I move that the Board adopts the resolution provided authorizing the Chairman to execute
documents pertaining to the Workforce Investment Act.

Fairground Property

The County Manager requests that the Board authorize him to proceed with rough grading of the former
fairground property. Specifically, he requests authorization to solicit bids for the grading, and to fund the
grading from the Capital Project Fund.

Motion:
I move the Board authorizes the County Manager to solicit bids for grading the fairground
property, and to fund the grading from the Capital Project Fund.

Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Financial Reporting Requirement — Tax
Revaluation Reserve Funds

The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is the national rulemaking body for local
governments on accounting and financial reporting issues. The GASB has issued their Statement number
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54 which basically states that for a Tax Revaluation Reserve Fund to be a standalone Special Revenue
Fund and not combined with the County’s General Fund, the governing body must take action that names
a specific revenue source to be set aside and used for tax revaluations.

Our external auditors, Martin Starnes & Associates, CPAs, P.A., have reported to Staff that action by the
Board of Commissioners must be taken in the current fiscal year to name a specific revenue source to be
used for the Tax Revaluation Reserve Fund so that it can be reported as a Special Revenue Fund
separately from the General Fund in the County’s June 30, 2011 Comprehensive Annua!l Financial
Report.

Motion;
I move that the Board of Commissioners name ad valorem property taxes as the specific revenue

source to be used to fund the County’s Tax Revaluation Reserve Fund for the current fiscal year
ending June 30, 2011,

NOMINATIONS
Chairman Edney reminded the Board of Vacancies and opened the floor for nominations.

Notification of Vacancies

Blue Ridge Community College Board of Trustees — 1 vac,

Cane Creek Water and Sewer District Advisory Committee — 4 vac.
Environmental Advisory Committee — 4 vac.

Fire and Rescue Advisory Committee — 2 vac.

Henderson County Board of Health — 4 vac.

Henderson County Historic Courthouse Corporation dba/Heritage Museum - 3 vac.
Historic Resources Commission — 2 vac.

Jury Commission — 1 vac.

9. Juvenile Crime Prevention Council — 13 vac.

10. Library Board of Trustees — 6 vac.

11. Mountain Area Workforce Development Board — 2 vac.

12. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee — | vac.
13. Social Services Board — 1 vac.

NS R

Nominations
1. CJPP (Criminal Justice Partnership Program) — 2 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting.

2. Downtown Hendersonville, Inc. — 1 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting.

Commissioner Young noted the City of Hendersonville had decided not to fund the DHI and the Director
of Downtown Hendersonville has resigned. He felt this Board should be put on hold to see what will
happen, as it may become a part of the City of Hendersonville.

Chairman Edney was in agreement and Downtown Hendersonville, Inc. will be pulled from agendas until
further notice.

3. EMS Quality Management Committee — 6 vac.

Commissioner Messer nominated Jim Morris for reappointment to position #18. Chairman Edney made
the motion to accept the reappointment of Jim Morris to position #18 by acclamation. All voted in favor
and the motion carried.
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4.  Environmental Advisory Committee — 1 vac. and Chair Appointment
Chairman Edney asked that communication be made to Robert Sweeney and Richard DeSimone to see if
they were either interested in serving as the Chair. This item was rolled to the next meeting.

5. Juvenile Crime Prevention Council — 8 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting.

6. Mountain Valleys Resource Conservation and Development Program — 1 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting.

7. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee — 3 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting,

8. Recreation Advisory Board — 1 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting,

9. Senior Volunteer Services Advisory Council — 3 vac.
There were no nominations at this time so this item was rolled to the next meeting.

FY 2011-2012 BUDGET

At the May 31, 2011 Budget Workshop and Public Hearing, the Board requested some additional
budgetary information from Staff. That information has been provided, and the Board is requested to
direct Staff regarding adoption of the FY22-12 budget.

Steve Wyatt stated in regards to personnel costs within the departments, the split is approximately 75% to
25%. Additional information was provided to the Board from the school system including a break-down
of teacher and school employee supplements, contracted services, capital maintenance projects, and
potential cuts within the budget of the school system.

Issues and questions from the May 31, 2011 Budget Work Shop:
1. Live music during the Christmas Luncheon.

Administrative Staff can work with Henderson County employees for volunteers to provide live
entertainment for this event.

2. Sheriff’s Department — What is the cost to reinstate the Inmate Work Crew Road Clean-up Program?

The cost to reinstate the program would be approximately $9,900, and could be taken from the Solid
Waste Fund. The Sheriff is in favor of continuing the Inmate Work Crew Clean-Up Program.

3. Sheriff’s Department Staff/Vehicles

The cost to reinstate the Baliff position for Courthouse security, and the Tele-Communicator in the E911
Center, which were identified by the Sheriff as his top two positions, would be an addition to the budget
of $101,729. Eliminating funding for one patrol vehicle, one SUV and other related line items would be a
reduction to the budget of $101,729,

Sheriff Davis stated the ICE revenues would be utilized to pay for two vehicles and one detective
position. This would cost affectively provide the Sheriff’s Department with the three positions that
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Sheriff Davis deems critical; Courthouse security, 911 operator, and a criminal investigator. This plan
will sustain the Sheriff’s Department until the next year.

Sheriff Davis provided a brief explanation of the ICE funds. Before the ICE program, Henderson County
was not reimbursed for bed space that was occupied by somebody that is an illegal alien. Henderson
County is now reimbursed. Reimbursement is also now received for transportation cost. All payment is
received from the Department of Homeland Security.

4, Forestry Service

Pursuant to a consensus of the Board regarding the replacement of the Forestry Services turn-out truck,
Staff recommends $13, 200 in funding for this replacement from the Capital Reserve Fund. Based on
Board input, staff also recommends the addition of $1,386 to the Forestry budget to bring it to the
equivalent of a 5% reduction. The Board was in agreement.

5. EMS Positions
Target cost to fund (3} paramedic positions including benefits: $139,169

Additional funding projected from EMS fee collections on delinquent accounts using NC Debt Setoff
Program, increased EMS Medicaid Cost Settlement funding for FY2012, and adjustments to the fee
schedule as discussed. There is also the potential for some amount of money to be collected on an
ambulance call where there is a response to an address, and treatment or transport is refused.

Total: $140,000

6. Branch Libraries — Hours of Operation
The Board had asked to look at alternatives on hours of operation for libraries branches.

William Snyder offered an alternate where each branch would be closed one day per week in addition to
the hours that will be cut at the main library. Every library will lose the equivalent of one day per week.
Mr. Snyder feels that 3.3 funding library positions must be lost in order to acquire the 7.5% reduction
mandated by the county. Materials have been cut to 14%, and he feels it would be senseless to have a
building open with no new materials. One employee has volunteered to retire early, in September and
this will be considered a RIF position. The main library has already riffed one fulltime position. The 1.3
position cut will equal two branch personnel losing their jobs.  There has been no increase in the
materials budget in five years. Staff will be moved around to offset the closing times. The cost to add
those 1.3 people back is approximately $61,072.00. This would still leave two unfilled positions at the
main library. Mr. Snyder would like to continue with the option of closing the branch libraries 4 hours, 1
day a week, in order to keep the main library up.

Branch Library Staffing — Alternate 1
¢ Assumption 1 — The 7.5% mandated budget reduction for the Henderson County Library will
require the RIF of 1.3 branch library personnel.
e Assumption 2 — To compensate for the reduction in branch library personnel it will be necessary
to reduce branch library hours.
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Current Branch Library Hours Open

Location Mon Tue Wed Thurs Fri Sat TOTAL
Fletcher 11 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 44.5
Edneyville 11 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 44.5
Etowah 85 8.5 3.5 8.5 4 4 42
Green River 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 4 4 38
Mills River 8 8 8 8 b - 40
Proposed Branch Library Hours

Location Mon Tue Wed Thurs Fri Sat TOTAL
Fletcher 11 8.5 3.5 8.5 4 4 44.5
Edneyville 11 5 8.5 . . 4 28.5
Etowah 8.5 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 42
Green River - 7.5 - 7.5 4 - 19
Mills River 8.5 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 42

Branch Library Staffing — Alternate 2
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e Assumption 1 — The 7.5% mandated budget reduction for the Henderson County Library will

require the RIF of 1.3 branch library personnel.

¢ Assumption 2 — To compensate for the reduction in branch library personnel it will be necessary
to reduce branch library hours.

Current Branch Library Hours Open

Location Mon Tue Wed Thurs Fri Sat TOTAL
Fletcher 11 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 44 .5
Edneyville 11 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 44.5
Etowah 8.5 8.5 8.5 8.5 4 4 42
Green River 7.5 7.5 7.5 75 4 4 38
Mills River 3 8 8 8 8 - 40
Proposed Branch Library Hours

Location Mon Tue Wed Thurs Fri Sat TOTAL
Fletcher 11 8.5 8.5 8.5 - 4 44.5
Edneyville 11 - 8.5 8.5 4 4 36
Etowah 8.5 8.5 8.5 - 4 4 33.5
Green River - 7.5 7.5 7.5 4 4 30.5
Mills River 85 8.5 - 8.5 4 4 33.5

Library Director Bill Snyder stated if the Library must cut their budget by the percentage determined by

the Board, they are now down to nothing left to cut but personnel.

Commissioner Thompson felt the County Manager should be directed to work with the Library Director
to find $61,000 in order to keep personnel but still cut the budget as requested.

Mr. Snyder felt the only other place that he could do significant cuts would be in the material budget.

This has already been cut pretty hard.

Chairman Edney requested that $61,000 be put back in and the library issue should be revisited at the
June 15, 2011 meeting.
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County Manager Steve Wyatt verified that this would reinstate the 1.3 positions.

Mr. O’Connor readdressed the statement by Theron Maybin of volunteers at the Green River library to
maintain their houts.

Mr. Snyder was open to this suggestion but stated that the library had to close for lunch because they
conldn’t even find a volunteer for that hour.

7. Sales Tax

With Sales Tax receipts $684,906 under budget, and four months to go in the fiscal year, Staff
recommends that the Sales Tax revenues remain as budgeted — which is $1,000,000 less than the FY11
budgeted amount.

It was the consensus of the Board to leave Sales Tax as is.

8. Water Quality Department

The Water Quality Department could be eliminated, and the Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control and
Storm water Phase Il Post Construction Runoff Programs transferred back to the State. If staffing levels
permit, the Engineering Department could manage the Water Supply/Watershed and Flood Damage
Prevention programs that would be ongoing.

It was the consensus of the Board to maintain the program, keep the ordinance in place, but reduce the
position to a half-time position and the remaining half-time of the position can be utilized under Solid
Waste.

9. Planning Department Reimbursements
A Planner is reimbursed by the CDBG Talley Drive Grant — 53% of salary: $30,000

The Transportation Planner is reimbursed by the Public Transit Fund at 80%, and the Planning Director is
also reimbursed by the Public Transit Fund at 15%: $70,096.

Chairman Edney stated in the Planning Department there is a planning director, a senior planner, three (3)
planners, an administrative assistant, a property addressing coordinator, a property addressing assistant,
and a property addressing technician. He questioned if all positions were necessary.

Anthony Starr explained, with the proposed budget reduction, one half-position of the 2.5 positions will
be cut from the property addressing personnel. One half-position will be moved to Code Enforcement as
part of them eliminating a full-time person and their primary responsibility will be issuing zoning permits,
The remaining two full-time positions maintain a large number of data that allows our 911 center to map
our information when people call 911. They maintain approximately 60,000+ addresses and 10,000 to
12,000 street lines, which all goes into mapping. They also maintain all center lines for the on-line GIS
GoMaps. In Planning there are currently 4 planner positions:

s A transportation planner which is mostly reimbursed through Federal dollars and staffs the
Transportation Advisory Committee and representative to the MPO. This position has had
strong returns on our investment as this position is what allowed Henderson County to get the
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$610,000 grant to build the CNG station and a $2 million grant in 2014 to build a transit center.
This position also oversees and administration of all red tape and paperwork involved.

¢ The planner | position with the new budget will be reimbursed at 53% by the CDBG Talley
Drive grant of $850,000 which does not involve any county funds. Although it reimburses 53%
of the position, it will take up about 2/3 of his time.

¢ The other two (2) planner positions take on all customer inquiries, minor plats, exempt plats, any
projects, and a small amount of time to continue implementing the small area plans that have
already been adopted or approved.

¢ The administrative assistant handles a wide variety of duties including customer service (walk-
ins and phone calls) and all bookkeeping for various budgets.

BREAK
A break was taken to change video tapes.

10. FY2012 Fee Schedule

Commissioner O’Connor felt that by adjusting the fee schedule, more business would be generated by
reducing the costs of many fees.

Steve Wyatt stated there are six (6) categories; Building Inspections, Planning & Property Addressing,
Recreation, Code Enforcement, Environmental Health, and Water Quality. The total estimated financial
impact of the fee reductions is $257,345.00. It was asked that sustainable, off-setting cuts be identified
for each area.

Building Inspections

Estimated Financial Impact - $112,500

Offsetting cuts + $123,756
Permit Specialist (1 FTE) = $44,985
Inspector — Minimum Housing Code Specialist (1 FTE) = $47,771
Eliminate Vehicle Replacement = $31,000

Planning/Property Addressing

Estimated Financial Impact - $20,650
Offsetting cuts + $55,205
Administrative Assistant (1FTE) = $55,205
Recreation
Estimated Financial Impact -$44,750
Offsetting cuts +$47,399

Recreation Program Supervisor (1 FTE) = $47,399

Code Enforcement

Estimated Financial Impact -$35,000

Offsetting cuts +$37,104
Office Assistant (1 FTE) - $37,104

Environmental Health
I Estimated Financial Impact -$23,075
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Agribusiness Development Board that Lyle Mark Williams be hired as the Executive Director. The
Board is requested to appoint the candidate recommended by the Agribusiness Board of Directors.

Commissioner Thompson made the motion that the Board appoints the recommended candidate for the
position of Agricultural Development Director. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

Mark Williams was present and thanked both Boards for their confidence in him and the opportunity for
him to serve the County in this capacity. He has many years of experience to bring forth in his efforts.

TUXEDO MILL DEMOLITION UPDATE
David Berry provided the Board of Commissioners with an update and photos on the Tuxedo Mill
Demolition project.

Initially the Board directed staff to proceed with a ‘Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Report’. This
report was completed on May 17, 2010. The report did identify asbestos containing materials and lead
paint that required abatement.

As per the Boards directive, bids were taken for the demolition, including the required abatements; the
bids were received Friday, June 4, 2010 with Mark Pace Construction being the apparent low bidder at
$126,359. The next lowest bid was $198,750.

Henderson County signed the contract with Mark Pace Construction to perform the demolition on August
12, 2010. The contract allows for eight months (240 days) to complete the work. The projected
completion date at that time was April 4, 2011. Unfortunately there have been unforeseen delays in the
project for which Mr. Berry approved additional time as events have occurred. The time extensions
include:

e A 10 day work stoppage for additional asbestos abatement on the roof that was undetected in the
environmental report done by Mountain Environmental. Mountain Environmental was
challenged on this oversight, and they handled the additional asbestos abatement with no
additional cost to the County.

¢ A 10 day delay due to testing on the contaminated flooring.

e  Weather delays of approximately 14 days through the winter, due to snow and rain, which would
have resuited in usage working conditions for Pace Construction personnel.

* An additional 15 working days to allow for the extended haul distance to a special waste landfill
required for the contaminated sub-floor,

* An additional 7 days for time lost on a fire line extraction due to an Aqua Water Company delay
in repairing waterline rupture.

Allowing for the approved necessary extension of the project time; the estimated completion date is now
projected to be June 20, 2011,

The main obstacle that has challenged Pace Construction and County staff from not being able to speed
up the completion of the project has been the removal and disposal of large quantities’ of unmarketable
flooring boards which had to be disposed of. The disposal of these boards would have created a potential
significant additional cost per Pace’s contract for unforeseen not previously identified. Pace Construction
and County staff have work diligently to resolve this situation and eliminated this potential additional
cost.
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After several different resolved were investigated, county staff and Pace Construction worked with
Emergency Services and Blue Ridge Community College to find a solution. We will be allowed to
perform a controlled burn training exercise to remedy the riddance of this remaining board material.

It should be noted that Pace Construction has handled numerous other situations that have arisen that were
not previously identified within the scope of the project. They include: five septic tank systemns, other
underground chiller/water tanks, and additional buried concrete slabs.

COUNTY MANAGER'’S REPORT
County Manager Steve Wyatt stated he was able to get in touch with the Superintendent of the School
Board and they would be able to attend the continued meeting June 7, 2011 at 5:00 p.m.

IMPORTANT DATES
Cancel July 5, 2011 Regularly Scheduled Meeting
The Board is requested to cancel the regularly scheduled July 5, 2011 Board meeting,

Commissioner O’Connor made the motion that the Board cancels the regularly scheduled July 5, 2011
Board meeting. All voted in favor and the motion carried.

CLOSED SESSION
Commissioner O'Connor made the motion for the Board to go into closed session as allowed pursuant to
NCGS [43-318.11 for the following reasons:

1. Pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. § 143-318.11 (a)(3), to consult with an attorney employed or retained by
the public body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney and the public
body.

All voted in favor and the motion carried.

ADJOURN
Commissioner Thompson made the motion to go out of closed session and reconvene into open session.
All voted in favor and the motion carried.

RECONVENE
Chairman Edney reconvened the meeting.

RATIFICATION OF PARDEE CEO/AMENDMENT TO ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION
Chairman Edney read a resolution pertaining to the ratification of Pardee CEO / Amendment to Articles
of Incorporation.

Commissioner O'Connor made the motion that the Board adopts the resolution as presented. All voted in
Javor and the motion carried,

RECESS
Chairman Edney recessed the meeting until Tuesday, June 7, 2011 at 5:00 p.m.

Attest:

Teresa L. Wilson, Clerk to the Board J. Michae! Edney, Chairman



HENDERSON COUNTY TAX DEPARTMENT

Collector’s Office
200 North Grove Street

Stan C. Duncan
County Assessor & Tax Collector

Suite 66

Hendersonville, NC 28792

Phone: 828/697-5595
Fax: 828/698-6153

www.hendersoncountync.org/te/

May 27, 2011

Sandy Allison
Administrative Assistant II

Re: Tax Collector’s Report to Commissioners — 06/06/11 Meeting

Please find outlined below collections information through May 26th for the 2010 bills, which were mailed out
on August 13", as well as registered motor vehicle bills. As a point of reference, we also have included collections
information as of the same date last year.

2010 Total Charge  $57,524,414.37
Payments & Releases: 55,729,609.56
Unpaid Taxes: 1,794,804.81
Percentage Collected:  96.88%
(through 05/26/11)
2010 Total Charge:  $3,760,363.58
Payments & Releases: 3,206,421.30
Unpaid Taxes: 553,942.28
Percentage Collected:  85.27%
(through 05/26/11)
2010 Total Charge: $6,705,703.16
Payments & Releases:  6,436,889.99
Unpaid Taxes: 268,813.17
Percentage Collected: 96.13%
(through 05/26/11)

Annual Bills G01 Only:

2009 Total Charge:  357,024,352.18
Payments & Releases: 353,359,128.45
Unpaid Taxes: 1,665,223.73
Percentage Collected: 97.08%
(through 05/26/10)

Motor Vehicle Bills G01 Only:

Fire Districts All Bills

2009 Total Charge:  $3,821,380.36
Payments & Releases: 3,262,198.85
Unpaid Taxes: 359,181.51
Percentage Collected:  85.37%
(through 05/26/10)

2009 Total Charge:  $6,384,768.82

Payments & Releases:  6,336,360.50
Unpaid Taxes: 248 408.32
Percentage Collected: 96.36%

{through 05/26/10)

Stan C. Duncan,
Tax Collector
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Resolution
To authorize the Chairman to execute documents pertaining to the
Workforce Investment Act
Whereas, the Workforce Investment Act of 1998, Public Law 105-220, and North
Carolina General Statute Section 143B-438.6 provide for the administration
of federally funded job training programs at the local level through
cooperation with private industry in the Local Areas (LA); and

Whereas, Henderson County is a member of an LA which also includes the counties of
Buncombe, Madison, and Transylvania; and

Whereas, this Board believes that the County’s continued participation in job training
programs is in the best interest of its citizens; and

Whereas, agreements have been reached with other participants in the LA as outlined
in the document denoted as “Mountain Local Area Consortium Agreement”,
copies of which are attached hereto as Exhibit A; and

Whereas, the Board believes approval of this agreement to be in the best interest of
the citizens of Henderson County;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Henderson County Board of Commissioners,

1. That the Chairman is hereby authorized to sign on behalf of this Board
the document denoted as “Mountain Local Area consortium Agreement.”

2. That this Resolution shall be effecti\Lg b n/i S do ti

Adopted this the 6th day of June, 2011.

Attesié% E ; : ff Zé W‘y(//

Teresa L. Wilson, Clerk to the Board




MOUNTAIN LOCAL AREA
CONSORTIUM AGREEMENT

ARTICLE I. TITLE AND PURPOSE

The contiguous units of local government listed below agree to establish a Local
Area, hereinafier known as the LA under the Workforce Investment Act of 1998
(WIA). This Local Area shall be known as the Mountain Local Area.

ARTICLE lI. MEMBERSHIP

The LA shall be composed of the following independent and contiguous units of
general purpose local government:

County of Buncombe
County of Henderson
County of Madison
County of Transylvania

ARTICLE III, CERTIFICATION OF AUTHORITY
1. AUTHORITY UNDER STATE AND LOCAL LAW

The member units of government certify that: They possess full legal authority,
as provided by state and local law, to enter into this agreement and to fulfill the
legal and financial requirements of operating as a Local Area under the
Workforce Investment Act of 1998 for the entire geographic area covered by
this Agreement.

2. SPECIFIC RESOLUTIONS TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENT

A copy of the duly executed resolution giving the respective counties specific
authority to enter into this consortium agreement will be attached to this
document and arc incorporated herein by reference.

3. DESIGNATION OF THE CHIEF ELECTED OFFICIALS FROM EACH
MEMBER UNIT OF GOVERNMENT

Each member unit of government designates as chief elected official for
Workforce Investment Act of 1998 purposes, upon whose representations the
State, the Workforce Development Board, the administrative entity, and the
Other member units may rely, the duly elected Chairman of each respective
County Board of Commissioners. Such person shall be the signatory of this
Agreement and shall be authorized to execute such other agreements as are
necessary for the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 purposes.



4. DESIGNATION OF CHIEF ELECTED OFFICIAL FOR SERVICE
DELIVERY AREA

The four elected officials thus designated by their respective Boards of County
Commissioners of the undersigning units of local government shall elect
annually one of the four officials by majority vote to serve as Chairperson of the
Mountain Local Area. The Chairperson of the Mountain Local Area shall be
authorized to represent the LA and to act on behalf of the undersigning units of
local government with respect to any matters adopted or passed by the
Consortium at a Consortium meeting.

ARTICLE 1V, DURATION

This Agreement will become effective on the date of the last chief elected official's
signature and shall continue in effect until the LA is re-designated by the Governor of
North Carolina or by termination of this Agreement by a member unit of government
as provided for in Article XI.

ARTICLE V., ASSURANCES AND CERTIFICATIONS

The member units will comply with the requirements of the Workforce Investment
Act of 1998 and regulations promulgated thereunder, all other applicable federal
regulations, the statutes of the State of North Carolina, and written directives and
instructions relevant to Local Area operation from tile Governor of North Carolina of
his/her designee.

ARTICLE VI. FINANCING

1. Itis anticipated that funding necessary to implement this agreement will be
derived from federal and state grant funds received through the Governor. The
counties accordingly agree that they shall not be assessed except by the
unanimous agreement of the counties except as set forth below.

2. The units of local government acknowledge that they are jointly and severally
accountable for liabilities arising out of activities under the Workforce Investment
Act of 1998 and all funds received by the Local Area pursuant to WIA. Liability
includes, but is not limited to, responsibility for prompt repayment from non-
program funds of any misexpenditures by the Administrative Entity of the Local
Area, or any of its subrecipients or contractors, of the Workforce Development
Board.

(a) To the extent that one or more (but not all) of the counties benefit from
WIA, the expenditure of which is disallowed for any reason, the county(ies)
benefiting shall be liable for the repayment of such funds.
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(b) To the extent that one or more of the counties cannot be identified as the
benefiting county or counties of WIA, any disallowed expenditure shall
be divided among the counties on a pro rata basis, based upon the percentage
of all WIA funds allocated to each of the counties for the program fiscal year
during which the disallowed funds were disbursed.

Any entity or joint agency created or designated by this Local Area, including
the Workforce Development Board, and Administrative Entity, shall be
considered a public agency for the purposes of the Local Government Budget
and Fiscal Control Act.

Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be interpreted so as to prohibit the
county or counties from seeking contribution or indemnification from the
administrative entity, any subrecipient, service provider, of from any other such
responsible person or entity.

ARTICLE VII. ESTABLISHMENT OF THE WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD

The member units of government agree that the Workforce Development Board shall
be established in accordance with Section 102 of the Job Training Partnership Act and
shall be certified as the Workforce Development Board to oversee the operation of the
Workforce Investment Act of 1998,

The Chairmen of the County Boards of Commissioners shall appoint members of the
Workforce Development Board from among persons nominated or recommended by
appropriate agencies representative of any member county and in accordance with the
Job Training Partnership Act. The distribution of membership will be as follows:
Buncombe - 15, Henderson- 6, Madison- 4, Transylvania - 4,

ARTICLE VIII. APPOINTMENT OF PERSONNEL

Appointment of administrative personnel shall be as described in the Mountain Area
Workforce Development Board/Chief Elected Official Agreement.

ARTICLE IX. OWNERSHIP OF REAL PROPERTY

The Mountain Local Area will neither acquire nor dispose of real property.

ARTICLE X. AMENDMENTS

The Agreement may be amended at any time upon the consent of all of the parties as
evidenced by resolution of the governing bodies of each member government and as
approved by the State.



ARTICLE XI. TERMINATION

The parties to this Agreement may request termination at any time upon six months
prior written notice, such termination to be effective when the Governor considers LA
redesignations, or at the end of the then current subgrant agreement year.

ARTICLE XII. HOLD HARMLESS

Each party hereto agrees to hold the other harmless for any loss incurred, either to
person or property, including "reasonable attorney” fees, due to any act or omission
on the part of either county, its agents, or employees as a result of operations.

J. Michael Edney, Chairman

(Typed Name of) Chairman
Henderson County Board of Commissioners

/ﬁéﬁm % ///_LZWJ

Attest:
Teresa L. Wilson, Clerk to the Board
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RESOLUTION IN COMMEMORATION OF
PFC. SAMUEL KELLY WATKINS

WHEREAS, Pfc. Samuel Kelly Watkins, "Kelly”, was a Henderson County native who was
deployed to Korea in 1950; and

WHEREAS, Pfc. Watkins was taken prisoner in South Korea on February 14, 1951, while
attached to “L” Company, 9" Infantry Regiment, 2™ Recon that became involved
in @ major attack by the Chinese Communist Forces, which was one of the fiercest
battles of the Korean War; and

WHEREAS, The family of Pfc. Watkins was notified that he was missing in 1951, and he was
presumed dead by the U.S. Army on March 3, 1954, in keeping with military
protocol; and

WHEREAS, The remains of Pfc. Watkins were recovered in Namjong-gu, Suan County, North
Hwanghae Province, through DNA testing and his family notified 60 years later;
and

WHEREAS, In December 1993, the Democratic People’s Republic of Korea, turned over
remains to the United Nations and he was identified at the U. S. Army Central
Identification Laboratory in Hawaii; and

WHEREAS, The remains of Pfc. Samuel Kelly Watkins were returned home to his family and
friends and laid to rest In the Garden of Taps at Forest Lawn Memorial Park with
full Military Honors on Thursday, May 26, 2011;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners on
behalf of a grateful nation honor and recognize the years of military service and years of
imprisonment that Pfc. Samuel Kelly Watkins endured for the citizens of the United States of
America. We further honor and recognize the family of Pfc. Watkins for their sacrifice on behalf
of our freedom. May God bless the family of Pfc. Samuel Kelly Watkins, all of our veterans, their

families and the United States of America.
Adopted this 6" day of June, 2011 W/ "
/ V2 j
j‘fé{lCHAEL EDNEY, CHWN

ATTEST. HENDERSON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

(Totpaa 8. [olsbuerr

TERESA L. WILSON, CLERK TO THE BOARD

e




RESOLUTION APPROVING FINANCING TERMS

WHEREAS, the County of Henderson, North Carolina (the “County ") has previously determined
to undertake a project for two new 2010 Chevrolet G4500 ambulances (the “Project”), and the Finance
Director has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF
THE COUNTY OF HENDERSON, NORTH CAROLINA, AS FOLLOWS:

1. The County hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust
Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated May 19, 2011. The amount financed shall
not exceed $244,460.00, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall
not exceed 1.79%, and the financing term shall not exceed four (4) years.

2. All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing for the financing (“the
Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. The Chairman and Staff of the
County are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver the Financing Documents, and take all
such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project
as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution. The Financing Documents shall include a Financing
Agreement and Deed of Trust and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.

3. The Finance Director is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the
Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been
completed to such officer’s satisfaction. The Finance Director is authorized to approve changes to any
Financing Documents previously signed by the Chairman or Staff, provided that such changes shall not
substantiaily alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms
executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Director
shall approve, with the Finance Director’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting
conclusive evidence of such officer’s final approval of the Document’s final form.

4. The County shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall
cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax
purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The County hereby designates its
obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as “qualified tax-
exempt obligations™ for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).

5. The County intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the
County’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds
of the BB&T financing described above. The County intends that funds that have been advanced, or that
may be advanced, from the County’s General Fund, or any other County Fund related to the project, for
project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.

6. All prior actions of County officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are
hereby ratified, approved and confirmed. All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this
resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict. This resolution shall take effect immediately.









Adopted after motion duly made, this the day of June, 2011.

HENDERSON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

By:
J. MICHAEL EDNEY, Chairman

Attest:

Clerk to the Board
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COMMISSIONERS
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Hendersonville, North Carolina 28792-5097

J. MICHAEL EDNEY Phone: 828-697-4808 + Fax: 828-692-9855 WILLLAM O CORSSER
Vice Chairman www.hendersoncountync.org
June 7, 2011

Mr. Michael C. Herring
Chief Administrator
-North Carolina Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission
400 East Tryon Road
Raleigh, North Carolina 27610

Dear Mr. Herring:

This is in reference to your email of May 25, 2011, to Steve Wyatt, County Manager
of Henderson County, regarding the one-half acre of land annexed by the City of
Hendersonville at 755B Upward Road, and the possibility of a new ABC store there.

The Board of Commissioners considered the two questions posed in your email at
our meeting last evening, and I report the following:

1) The Board of Commissioners has not scheduled a referendum on ABC issues at
present, but is currently considering the possibility of one. If at all, this referendum
would be held coincidental with the May, 2012, primary election.

2) The Board of Commissioners opposes the operation of a satellite ABC store at the
Upward Road location. This location is in close proximity to a high school, and
elementary school and a number of churches. This location appears to us to be
contrary to the health, safety and general welfare of the community. Further, given
the opposition expressed in a previous referendum by Henderson County residents to
alcohol sales outside normal municipal limits, the Board strongly opposes what
appears to be a blatant attempt to circumvent the expressed will of the populace by
satellite annexation of an area nearly a mile and half outside what otherwise would
be Hendersonville’s city limits.

Thank you for allowing the Board to express its position on these matters.

Henderson County
Board of Commissioners



